Johnnie Grima

Mellieha, Malta 

Tuesday 17th February 2004

To: The Secretary

Senate Legal & Constitutional References Committee

Room S1.61, Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

AUSTRALIA

Telephone: (02) 6277 3560

Fax: +61 2 6277 5794

E-mail: legcon.sen@aph.gov.au

Re: Submission to inquiry into Australian Expatriates

Dear Sir/Madam,

My name is John Grima and I am sending this email to you.

I was born at Crown Street Woman’s Hospital, Surry Hills, Sydney in Australia on 16th February 1959. My mother and father migrated to Australia from Malta in 1958. 

I grew up to teenager age and enjoyed and understood dual citizenship, thus being Australian by birth under Australian law and Maltese by descent under Maltese law.

In 1971, when I was 12 years old, my family moved back to Malta.

Under Maltese citizenship law, when I turned 18 years old, I had to decide between Maltese and Australian citizenship and this being before my 19th birthday. Amendments to this law took effect on 10th February 2000 by Maltese Citizenship law, but it was too late for me to be able to apply for dual citizenship and enjoy this in my adulthood.

I was required by the Maltese citizenship authorities to present documentary evidence that I had formally renounced my Australian citizenship under Australian law using section 18 of the AUSTRALIAN CITIZENSHIP ACT 1948, in order to keep my Maltese citizenship beyond my 19th birthday.

I chose to keep Maltese citizenship in adulthood due to the fact that life in Malta for me without Maltese citizenship would have been extremely difficult. I was still studying at that time and also had to go abroad for a short visit to England when I was 18. I applied for an Australian passport which was issued, but on my return it was stamped that I could only stay in Malta for 3 months, after that I would have had to keep applying for residential permits every 6 months. I could not live comfortably knowing that there was always an uncertainty to having access to long-term employment and purchasing property in Malta.

At the time that I renounced my Australian citizenship, I did so only because I felt compelled and essentially had no choice in the circumstances. It was very very hard for me to have to forfeit my Australian citizenship and when I enquired later on, about any possibility should the need arise for me to return to Australia, I was told that I would have to go through the whole process “as if I hade never lived there before”. 

It is a very sad feeling because I was born in Australia, grew up the ‘Australian’ way in mentality, sports conscious, education and history wise but have nothing to show for it although I still consider myself “Australian” today. I deeply feel Australian citizenship is my birthright because I was born in Australia. 

One of my proudest moments of my childhood was in 1970 when the “Captain Cook Bi-Centenary” celebrations were undergoing in Sydney. I was chosen from among thousands of young children in the Marrickville District to lead the parade through the streets of Marrickville and finish off by doing a short gymnastics display in front of hundreds of people in Henson Park. I did that and enjoyed the celebrations as a proud Australian and understanding fully what the occasion was as it was part of MY history.

As a child I played rugby league and cricket for my school – Marrickville Boys School – and this surely helped with my sports mentality as I still play cricket today. I have close contact with cricket clubs in Australia and have helped a couple of teams regarding tours they have made to Europe, visiting Malta along the way. This keeps me in close touch with Australia and Australians, besides the relatives I have living in both NSW and Victoria.

I hope that the above and true reasons for my submission will one day, in the near future, help towards me regaining my true birthright Australian citizenship and make me feel proud again to say, “I am Australian”.

Yours sincerely,

John Grima

